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2019 ANNUAL CCR INSPECTION  
 
Facility Name:   Tecumseh Energy Center (TEC)        
Owner/Operator Name:  Evergy Kansas Central, Inc. (f/k/a Westar Energy, Inc)  
CCR Unit:    322 Landfill       
Inspection Date:       December 5, 2019      
 

USEPA CCR Rule Criteria 
40 CFR §257.84 

322 Landfill 
Annual Inspection Results 

§257.84(b)(2)(i):  

“(2) Inspection report. The qualified 
professional engineer must prepare a 
report following each inspection that 
addresses the following: 

(i) Any changes in geometry of the 
structure since the previous annual 
inspection;” 

A visual inspection of the TEC 322 Landfill (Landfill) was completed 
on December 5, 2019 by Mr. Richard Southorn, a qualified 
professional engineer (QPE).   

Changes in geometry since the previous annual inspection include 
placement of a berm around the active fill area, an estimated 1 to 5 
feet of CCR material in Phases 2 and 3, and minor grading in 
Phases 2 and 3. 

§257.84(b)(2)(ii):  

“(ii) The approximate volume of CCR 
contained in the unit at the time of the 
inspection;” 

Based on 2019 CCR hauling tonnages, the Aptim estimates the 
Landfill to contain approximately 259,000 cubic yards of CCR 
material. 

§257.84(b)(2)(iii): 

“(iii) Any appearances of an actual or 
potential structural weakness of the 
CCR unit, in addition to any existing 
conditions that are disrupting or have the 
potential to disrupt the operation and 
safety of the CCR unit;” 

During the inspection, slope appearance, stability, and overall 
landfill conditions were assessed.  No actual or potential structural 
weaknesses that are or could have the potential to disrupt the 
operation or safety of the Landfill were noted. No signs of distress 
or malfunction that may contribute to instability of the Landfill were 
observed.  

§257.84(b)(2)(iv): 

“(iv) Any other change(s) which may 
have affected the stability or operation of 
the CCR unit since the previous annual 
inspection;” 

Berm construction and fill placement from plant decommissioning 
in Phases 2 and 3 were complete at the time of the inspection.  The 
Landfill remained stable during all construction activities. No seeps 
were observed during the inspection.  The Landfill is in good 
operating condition and functioning as intended.  There have been 
no other changes to the Landfill that may have affected the stability 
or operations of the Landfill since the previous annual inspection.  
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